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Recent News Background Contact 
LICENSING   

Licensing workload 

The Licensing Service issues 20,000 licences per 
year.  Performance is measured by monitoring the number of 
applications in progress during the consideration and 
consultation stages.  The annual target is for ‘in progress’ 
applications to represent just under 20% of the total applications 
in the system at any time, which equates to roughly 3,855 
applications. 

It had been anticipated that it would take until 1 April 2023 to 
resolve the backlog accumulated during lockdown. At the time 
of writing, the position is, in fact, much healthier. There are 
currently 4,623 applications in the system, of which 1,331 are 
part of the ‘backlog’ (received more than 12 weeks ago).  This 
compares to the lockdown peak when there were approximately 
16,000 applications in progress. 

The Committee 
has asked for 
ongoing 
updates on this 
topic. 

Catherine Scanlin 

Licensing 
Manager 

0131 529 4208 

Short Term Lets 
On 1 March 2023, the Scottish Parliament approved an 
amendment to the existing short term let legislation, which 
extends the application deadline for existing hosts. This means 
that existing hosts and operators now have until 1 October 2023 
to apply for a licence in order to continue operating whist their 
application is considered. Existing hosts and operators are 
classed as those who operated their property as a short term let 
prior to 1 October 2022. 

 

On 1 October 
2022 the 
licensing 
scheme for 
short term lets 
opened in 
Edinburgh. The 
Regulatory 
Committee 
approved a 
Short Term 
Lets Licensing 
Policy on 29 
September 
2022 

Andrew Mitchell 
Head of 
Regulatory 
Services  
0131 529 4208 
 

 

 

Card payments in taxis 

At a previous Hire Car Trade meeting, a request was made for 
the Council to consider making card payment devices in 
licensed vehicles mandatory. Having taken advice from 
colleagues in Legal Services, Committee is advised that it is 
likely that making acceptance of card payments in taxis 
mandatory would be considered to be ultra vires (unlawful). Any 
such mandatory requirement would go beyond what is required 
to ensure that a vehicle is fit for purpose in terms of section 10 
of the 1982 Act and seeks to direct how drivers carry out their 
business once licensed. 

At its meeting 
on 6 February 
2023 the 
Committee 
asked for an 
update on the 
Council’s 
powers in 
relation to card 
readers for 
payments in 
taxis.  

Catherine Scanlin 

Licensing 
Manager  
Tel: 0131 529 
4208 

 

mailto:Catherin.scanlin@edinburgh.gov.uk
https://democracy.edinburgh.gov.uk/documents/s49768/7.1%20Short%20Term%20Lets%20Licensing%20-%20Update%20after%20Consultation%20v2.pdf
https://democracy.edinburgh.gov.uk/documents/s49768/7.1%20Short%20Term%20Lets%20Licensing%20-%20Update%20after%20Consultation%20v2.pdf
https://democracy.edinburgh.gov.uk/documents/s49768/7.1%20Short%20Term%20Lets%20Licensing%20-%20Update%20after%20Consultation%20v2.pdf
mailto:andrew.mitchell@edinburgh.gov.uk
mailto:Catherin.scanlin@edinburgh.gov.uk
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Officers are aware that such a requirement exists, for example, 
in London. It should be noted, that distinct legislation applies in 
London and comparisons are therefore of limited value. 

Driver Skills Development Programme: Foundation Course 

To date, 25 training courses have been delivered to over 798 
new taxi and private hire car drivers entering the trade. The 
courses have been well received. Due to significant demand, 
additional courses in March and May are being offered and 
bookings for June are already being made. 

The course is providing invaluable support to new drivers 
entering the trade, while raising standards within the sector. 

The course is designed to be a precursor to rolling out full 
training to all drivers in 2023 to raise standards and improve 
quality of service. 

 

No. 
courses 

No.  
participants 

First 
time 

passes 
Resits 

Resit 
passes 

Total 
passes 

2020 1 7 7 0 0 7 

2021 8 134 116 5 2 118 

2022 12 510 453 47 28 481 

2023 3 147 137 20 15 152 

Total 24 798 713 72 45 758 
 

The 
Foundation 
Course for new 
taxi and PHC 
drivers was 
approved by 
the Regulatory 
Committee on 
2 November 
2020.- 
Coronavirus 
(COVID-19) – 
Contingencies 
Measures – 
Update report  

The online 
training is 
delivered in 
real time and 
allows 
participants to 
learn in a safe 
and convenient 
setting. The 
course 
provides 
opportunities 
for all to 
participate in 
group tasks 
and 
discussions. 

Catherine Scanlin 

Licensing 
Manager 
 0131 529 4208 

 

Licensing Forum 

The Council received a letter from the Minister for Community 
Safety with the Scottish Government encouraging all local 
authorities to support and promote a Licensing Forum in each 
Council area. The letter is attached for information.  

Additionally, a representative of Social Work has now joined the 
Licensing Forum. The membership now stands at 18 of the 
statutory maximum membership of 21. 

 

 

 

Licensing 
(Scotland) Act 
2005 requires 
a local 
Licensing 
Authority to 
establish a 
Licensing 
Forum. 

Isla Burton 
Trading 
Standards Officer 
0131 529 4208 

 

https://democracy.edinburgh.gov.uk/documents/s28391/7.1%20-%20Coronavirus%20COVID-19%20Contingency%20Measures%20Update%20Report.pdf
https://democracy.edinburgh.gov.uk/documents/s28391/7.1%20-%20Coronavirus%20COVID-19%20Contingency%20Measures%20Update%20Report.pdf
https://democracy.edinburgh.gov.uk/documents/s28391/7.1%20-%20Coronavirus%20COVID-19%20Contingency%20Measures%20Update%20Report.pdf
https://democracy.edinburgh.gov.uk/documents/s28391/7.1%20-%20Coronavirus%20COVID-19%20Contingency%20Measures%20Update%20Report.pdf
https://democracy.edinburgh.gov.uk/documents/s28391/7.1%20-%20Coronavirus%20COVID-19%20Contingency%20Measures%20Update%20Report.pdf
mailto:Catherin.scanlin@edinburgh.gov.uk
https://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2005/16/contents
https://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2005/16/contents
https://www.legislation.gov.uk/asp/2005/16/contents
mailto:Isla.Burton@edinburgh.gov.uk
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TRADING STANDARDS   

Call blockers 

The Trading Standards team currently fits call blocking devices 
for residents who are believed to be at risk of financial harm 
through telephone scams, identified through complaints or 
partner agency referrals. The team had fitted limited numbers of 
these devices since 2014 (81 in total) resulting in an estimated 
£1.83m in prevention based outcomes. 

Further funding for these devices has since come from the City 
of Edinburgh Community Safety Partnership Fund and Scottish 
Government.  

240 of the devices were issued to Edinburgh residents 
throughout March/April 2023, representing an estimated 
preventative value of at least £6m. 

A call blocker 
prevents 
unwanted 
scam and 
nuisance 
phone calls 
from reaching 
landline 
phones. An 
infographic 
providing 
further details 
is attached 
below. 

Tom Veitch 

Trading 
Standards and 
Licensing 
Enforcement 
Manager 

0131 469 3871 

Vapes 

Vaping devices continue to present challenges for the Trading 
Standards team. The team has received 81 complaints about 
age restricted sales since April 2022, the majority of which have 
been about vapes. Gathering evidence of such illegal sales 
activity is time consuming and results are unpredictable. Where 
complaints are received, the Trading Standards team regularly 
engages with retailers, alongside partners such as Police 
Scotland, providing guidance and/or warnings. Where 
appropriate, this is followed up with test purchase activity. 

Further significant challenges remain with respect to the devices 
themselves. The Medicine & Healthcare Regulatory Authority 
(MHRA) is currently managing recalls of devices which are 
technically non-compliant. The Trading Standards team is about 
to begin a project focussing on devices which should not be 
present on the UK market at all due to various factors including 
lack of registration with MHRA. 

 Tom Veitch 

Trading 
Standards and 
Licensing 
Enforcement 
Manager 

0131 469 3871 

mailto:tom.veitch@edinburgh.gov.uk
mailto:tom.veitch@edinburgh.gov.uk
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